
First-Year Council

Meeting #22, January 27, 2012
Minutes
Present:
David Barsky, Pat Morris, Catherine Cucinella, Joanne Pedersen, Minerva Gonzalez, Allison Carr, Geoffrey Gilmore, Angelina Gutierrez, Kheng Waiche
1) Welcome and Introductions (David Barsky): David welcomed everyone to the first FYC meeting for Spring 2012.
2) Agenda (David Barsky): David pointed out a slight change in today’s agenda. Bridget was originally scheduled to lead a FYC discussion on Co-curricular Experiences for FY students Living-Off Campus. Due to scheduling conflicts, Bridget has requested we move this agenda item to our Feb. 24 meeting. He also added a Library Update to today’s agenda.  Today’s revised agenda was approved by general consent.

3) Minutes (David Barsky): Minutes from Meeting #21, 12/09/2011, approved by general consent.  
4) Library Update (David Barsky): David met with Barbara Preece (Dean, Library) and Jackie Borin regarding issues related to library/information literacy instruction. Although the Librarians (i.e. Dean Preece and faculty Librarians) are still making decisions regarding the future of information literacy instruction, David was able to provide the following update. The Humanities Librarian, who is currently on sabbatical, is conducting a research project comparing the performance of GEW students who received library/information literacy instruction in the classroom from a faculty librarian (i.e. students who took GEW in Fall 2011) to those GEW students who do not (i.e. the students who are currently taking GEW in Spring 2012 are not receiving classroom instruction from a librarian).  If David has additional information, he’ll provide a further update on the Library at our February 24 FYC meeting. David pointed out that the topic of information literacy instruction relates to item 8 on today’s agenda (“Revisiting the Foundations of Excellence Action Steps”) in that FoE action items call for an examination of our first-year/lower-division GE curriculum. Historically, our faculty librarians have provided classroom instruction in three key “first-year” courses, GEL, GEW and GEO. David suggested that comparing the information literacy instruction across those three courses might be a good place to begin. Minerva asked if changes in library instruction will impact the summer 2012 GEL courses. In previous summer sessions the Librarians provided a total of 6 hours of information literacy instruction and Allison said that she doesn’t (at least at this time) anticipate any changes for summer 2012.
5) Early Start Implementation Update (David Barsky, Geoff Gilmore). 
· David and Geoff have met with the directors/staff of EOP Summer Bridge, CAMP, SSS and ACE Scholars to discuss how students in those respective programs will meet the ES requirement. Students enrolled in EOP Summer Bridge, CAMP (and possibly SSS and ACE) with scores that normally would require participation in Early Start (EPT <138 and/or ELM <150) may be included in Early Start and be eligible for the Early Start Grant Waivers (available to students with an EFC< $5000). 
· Update on Already Existing Courses- David provided an update on existing courses that are already approved for Early Start.
a. Mathematics side. Students with ELM scores in the low 40s (40, 42 and 44) will be able to meet the ES requirement by enrolling in our existing MATH 30 course. The sections of MATH 30 for ES students will be delivered during the five-week ES session beginning Monday, June 25. David believes that the Mathematics Department will also offer MATH 30 sections during the regular summer session for continuing First-Year students who did not clear the ELM during their first Fall or Spring; but these will be separate from sections offered for incoming FY students. Geoff confirmed that Proficiency Services is in regular contact with continuing first-year students who may need to complete MATH 30 this summer. David confirmed that GEL 110 and GEL 10A are also approved for Early Start. David reminded us that the curriculum for the 1 unit GEL 10A is the same as the curriculum for the non-credit MAPS. Given our existing plans for Early Start, David believes there will no longer be a need to offer MAPS as a stand-alone program. Rather, the MAPS curriculum will continue to be offered as the 1 unit GEL 10A.
b. English side. GEL 120 has been offered for several years as a part of Summer Academy and David anticipates that GEL 120 will continue to be a part of the Summer Bridge and CAMP programs. In that capacity, GEL 120 will be an approved Early Start course for students needing English remediation. However, until summer 2014, the Early Start grant waivers will be available only to students who score below 138 on the EPT. Beginning Summer 2014, Early Start grants will be available to any student who has not passed the EPT. David will be meeting with Extended Learning to explore the possibility of allowing CAMP and EOP SB students who are EPT-exempt or who have EPT scores of 138 or better (and who are thus not eligible for the ES grant waivers) to be registered in parallel sections meeting together with the ES sections for these programs.
· Under Review at UCC- David provided an update on the proposals for GEW 25 (English), GEW 5 (English), and MATH 5 (Mathematics). The proposals for GEW 25 and GEW 5 cleared the curriculum committee in CHABBS and are currently being reviewed by UCC. The proposal for MATH 5 was not approved by UCC and is currently being revised by David and Rick Fierro (Mathematics Chair). David believes there is a good chance that the GEW 25 and 5 proposals will be approved in time for publication in the new Catalog. David assured FYC that our campus is not the only CSU campus that is still in the process of formally approving their ES courses. The deadline for CSU campuses to posts Early Start course offerings in the statewide-schedule of classes is now March 8. David remains hopeful that all of our CSUSM ES course proposals will be approved by March 8. 
· David reported that he is unclear if NIH will continue supporting a summer mathematics experience (used to be NIH-MAPS). He confirmed that EOP students who are deficient in English and/or Math, but do not enroll in our EOP Summer Bridge, will be treated like any other incoming first-year student who must enroll in an approved ES program (e.g. they can come to our campus and enroll in the appropriate ES program, or they could fulfill the ES requirement at a different CSU. It was also pointed out that students who are deficient in both English and Math may opt to do a GEL 120 and a GEL 10A. Joanne pointed out that current catalog language for the GEL 10A lists GEL 110 as a corequisite, and David confirmed that an exception to this corequisite requirement would have to be made for these students.
· Geoff reported that all ELM and EPT test dates for our campus are now open for registration and that ETS is already sending information on Early Start to students via CSU Mentor. The Chancellors Office has also provided CSU campuses with an informational flyer on Early Start that can be distributed to students when the take the ELM/EPT (attachment 1). May 5th is the last day for newly admitted first-year students to take the ELM/EPT. David pointed out that in past years, students registered for the ELM /EPT through a CSU campus. This made it easy for us to have our Summer Academy students register for an August “ELM retake.” However, registration for the ELM/EPT will now take place via ETS. This is causing us to rethink the logistics of doing “ELM retakes” at the end of Early Start. General discussion indicated that we might be able to reserve a number “walk-in” spots with ETS. David pointed out that enforcement of the Early Start Requirement will take place on individual CSU campuses as they track their respective admitted students. He understands that the CO has also asked each campus to have an “appeals process” in place for students who may have legitimate reasons for not being able to participate in ES. David thinks that Thomas Swanger is working on drafting an ES appeals process for our campus. Catherine reminded FYC that there are campuses planning to offer completely on-line ES options. However, David believes that most of these “on-line” ES options are actually “hybrid” in that they do require a certain number of on-campus class meetings. In other words, there is likely to be very few truly on-line ES options. Catherine attended a recent meeting of the English Council where representatives from San Francisco State showcased a totally “on-line” English ES course. She said the course was piloted for the CO. Catherine’s impression was that it was a simple modification of SFSUs directed self-placement assessment for their first-year writing classes, not an actual remedial English course. David engaged in wistful thinking and mused that it might have been simpler if the CO had consulted with the English and Math Councils on the design of basic 1-unit Mathematics and English courses that the system could then offer on all 23 campuses, and give campuses the option of designing their own alternatives instead of requiring every campus to design its own pair of courses.
· It was confirmed that the CSUSM Early Start summer session will be Monday, June 25 through Thursday/Friday, July 26/27. Given the academic calendars for some of our local school districts, this means that some students will have just one week between graduating high school and beginning Early Start.
· David confirmed that his area is coordinating the academic piece for ES and that the ES student outreach/communication falls under Geoff’s area.

· Joanne asked if we are planning to have a centralized system in place to handle questions/inquires about ES from students/families. Catherine pointed out that this was a concern that arose at the Early Start Implementation Task Force meetings. The FYC recognized this as being something that will be needed. Kheng and Angelina suggested that we may be able to designate the old Summer Academy telephone line for Early Start. David clarified that FYP had assumed responsibility for recruitment for MAPS (and later, Summer Academy) when these were regarded as optional academic programs, but that in the new Early Start framework, this responsibility is returning to Student Affairs (it had originally been in Enrollment Management Services) and FYP will be responsible for organizing the curricular side of Early Start (working, where appropriate with Literature and Writing Studies and with Mathematics).
· Additional Decisions and Next Steps for Early Start:

· Who is going to be responsible for responding to student/family inquires about Early Start? (Identified as the top issue)
· Need for clarity on ES payment/registration procedures and how ES will impact student financial aid options.

· Need for clarity and coordination on the ES communication pieces that are being sent to students and the need for customizing the communications pieces for certain student populations.
· Need for clarity on all ES related deadlines.
· David reminded everyone that there is an “Early Start Implementation Team” that should be reconvening in the near future. David will check membership and invite Andres and Minerva (if they are not already on the Implementation team) and Vonda Reyes to join the team.
6) Professional Development Conference for Instructors of First-Year Students, aka the August Conference (Catherine Cucinella, Terri Metzger, Joanne Pedersen, Kimber Quinney). Catherine indicated that the FYC professional develop sub-committee will begin meeting in early February to discuss the future of the August Conference. She pointed out that the August Conference has become a large project for the sub-committee to manage.  The sub-committee plans to first identify resources that are needed to keep the August Conference going and then propose a vision for August 2012. The sub-committee will report back to FYC at the next FYC meeting (i.e. Feb. 24). In the meantime, the sub-committee welcomes any ideas and suggestions for a 2012 August Conference. David recognized the August Conference as one of the cornerstone/hallmark accomplishment of FYC.
7) First-Year Learning Communities (Joanne Pedersen, Bridget Blanshan, Dilcie Perez, Terri Metzger, Kimber Quinney, Sarah Wibe-Norris). 
At the last FYC meeting (Dec. 9) we agreed to the formation of a FYC sub-committee on Learning Communities that would be charged with facilitating the formation of learning communities for Fall 2012. The sub-committee includes Bridget, Dilcie, Terri, Kimber, Sarah and Joanne). Joanne has met with all members of the subcommittee and plans for Fall 2012 learning communities are underway.

· Global Learning Community (GLC): The Office of Global Education (i.e. Danielle McMartin), the History Department and First-Year Programs will continue offering the GLC. Using a global/international theme, the GLC will continue to link a GEL 101 (taught by Danielle) with a HIST 131 (taught by Kimber). The Fall 2012 GLC will be a single cohort of 40 students with 20 seats being reserved for international students. Kimber is in dialogue with the History Dept. about the possibility of extending the GLC into Spring by offering students the option to stay together by enrolling in a Global Studies course (GBST 100).
· Athletics Learning Community (ALC): The Athletics Department is planning to have two ALC cohorts (total of 60 student athletes) for Fall 2012. With the desire to expand its involvement in learning communities, the GEO program has approached FYP and Athletics about the possibility of linking the ALC GEL 101 with GEO 102. Terri Metzger is planning to meet with Todd Snedden regarding this idea.
· Undeclared Learning Community (ULC): The ULC had a successful pilot with two cohorts in Fall 2011. Students in the ULC were enrolled in a ULC GEL and a linked GEO. The ULC students also participated in the delivery of a “Majors Fair” that was supported and coordinated by the Career Center. Joanne is compiling results from an informal survey of the Fall 2011 ULC students that will provide us with some student feedback. Andres and Joanne recognized the need for greater collaboration between the ULC GEL and GEO instructors; Joanne indicated that discussions between FYP and the GEO program are already taking place to address this issue. First-Year Programs, UAS and the Career Center have all expressed a desire to offer two ULC cohorts (total of 60 students) in Fall 2012 depending upon available resources. In particular, there is a need for resources to support the Majors Fair. The Fall 2011 ULC/Career Center “Majors Fair” was supported by and IRA proposal ($500) as well as funds from First-Year Programs ($500) and Student Academic Support Services ($500). David stated that FYP would be able to contribute similarly in Fall 2012 to support the Majors Fair. Andres reported that CHABSS has a specific interest in promoting some of its minors and that they may want to help support the Majors Fair. Andres suggested submitting another IRA to support the ULC that includes a CHABBS partnership along with FYP, UAS and Career. Regardless of level of support for a Fall 2012 Majors Fair, plans are to move forward with a Fall 2012 ULC that links GEL and GEO.
· First-Year Business Learning Community (FYBLC): The CoBA Deans and FYP have approved moving forward with offering three FYBLC cohorts (total of 120 students) that will link GEL with BUS 202. Joanne is already coordinating with the CoBA advisors on planning for Fall 2012.
· San Marcos Experience Learning Community (SME): Joanne met with Bridget, Dilcie and Sarah regarding plans to implement the living-learning communities for first-year students living in UVA and the QUAD. Plans are to continue with three cohorts of SME (total of 100 students) for Fall 2012 that links GEL, PHIL 110 and GEW 101. Joanne is initiating dialogue with the Philosophy Chair (Michael McDuffie) and Literature & Writing (Martha Stoddard-Holmes/Catherine Cucinella) to request sections of GEW and PHIL 110 for SME. Discussions are also taking place about revising and upgrading the SME curriculum and co-curricular activities.
· Bridget, Dilcie and Sarah have also expressed interest in piloting a new living-learning community (one cohort of 30 students) that would focus on health/wellness and be marked primarily to students interested in pre-health (nursing), human development and kinesiology.  After examining the GE worksheets for these majors, it was agreed that linking a GEL section with a GEO section might be a good option. David pointed out that this type of a learning community may be particularly beneficial for pre-health students, many of whom do not successfully transition into the Nursing major (i.e., this type of a learning community can help students think more broadly about the wide array of options for careers in health and wellness). Joanne said that one of the next steps for building a Health/Wellness living-learning community is to communicate with (and get buy in) from the academic advisors and departments for the relevant majors.
· Joanne pointed out that this plan has the potential to build capacity for up to 410 seats for Fall 2012 learning communities. In addition to building living-learning communities, Joanne reported that the director of housing (Sarah Weibe-Norris) has plans to expand the themed housing (floors) to include, Substance Free, Single Gender, Co-Ed, Gender Neutral, Women’s Hall, Academic Intensive Study Hall, Geek & Gaming. (Let the minutes reflect that David got very excited about this last theme and wondered if they needed a faculty advisor.) Joanne also reported that she, Bridget, Dilcie and Sarah believe there is a need for the development of a single marketing piece (brochure/website language) that describes all of our current first-year learning communities. The piece could list the title/name of each LC (and any eligibility requirements) along with brief descriptions of the themes, activities.
8) Revisiting the Foundations of Excellence Action Steps (David Barsky). David reminded FYC that the reports (and related “action steps”) from the 2007/2008 Foundations of Excellence self-study remain posted on the Academic Programs website: go to  http://www.csusm.edu/fycouncil/foe  and then click on “campus reports.”  David reported that the Provost has inquired about how we are tracking progress on the FoE Action Steps. David would like the FYC to begin taking a fresh look at the FoE Action Steps to assess both our progress and need for additional action step items. Given that FYC already has a very full agenda (e.g. Early Start, Gradation Initiative, etc.), David suggested that we might take a small amount of time during the course of our remaining Spring 2012 FYC meetings to begin assessing the FoE Action Steps. David recalled the original FoE survey that went out to the CUSM community and helped inform progress on the various FoE “Dimension” committees.  To that end, he suggested the possibility of doing some sort of FoE follow-up survey that asks members of the campus community (faculty, staff, administrators) about our FoE related progress.
9) Meeting Schedule for remainder of Academic Year 2011-12 (all meetings are 10:00am to 12:00 noon)
· Feb. 24 [Provost Conference Room]

· Mar. 16 [Provost Conference Room]

· Apr. 13 [location TBA]

· May 11 [location TBA]
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